
August 11, 2010

Mr. Dan Ruben
Executive Director at Equal Justice America
13540 East Boundary Road
Building II Suite 204
Midlothian, Virginia 23112

Dear Mr. Ruben,

Thanks to the generosity of the EJA Fellowship, I was able to spend my summer working at 
Ayuda, Inc.   Ayuda is a non-profit organization located in Washington, DC that provides low cost legal 
services to low income immigrants throughout the DC metropolitan area.  Since the summer internship with 
Ayuda is unpaid and my law school does not offer any funding for unpaid summer internships, the EJA 
Fellowship really made my summer experience with Ayuda feasible.

The summer internship at Ayuda involved a lot of direct client services as well as various 
research projects.  As an intern, Ayuda gave me a full caseload and the sole responsibility of completing 
various cases for my own clients.  I had two Violence Against Women Act “VAWA” cases, where I was 
able to help two victims of domestic violence petition for legal status on their own based on the abuse they 
suffered at the hands of their United States citizen spouses.  I also had several “U-Visa” cases, where I 
completed application for undocumented individuals who were victims of severe crimes.  These individuals 
were eligible for U-Visas because they helped law enforcement officials investigate the crimes they 
suffered.  

One of the most rewarding experiences  this summer was working on three “T-Visa” or human 
trafficking visa cases.  Before coming to Ayuda, I did not know much about human trafficking and now I 
have completed and filed three T-Visa applications for individuals from the Philippines.  I was able to work 
on these clients’ personal statements, learn about labor trafficking, and the legal requirements of applying 
for a T-Visa through my internship with Ayuda.

On top of my own personal load of cases, I also worked on several research projects for various 
asylum cases.  Mostly, I had to research the political and social conditions in various countries and 
determine whether there was in fact enough evidence to support different asylum claims.  I researched 
American case law, various country condition reports, newspaper articles from other countries, along with 
scholarly articles.  

Overall, with the help of this fellowship award I gained many skills needed to work with 
Washington, DC’s low income immigrant population and fulfilled my passion to work with impoverished 
immigrants.  Without this fellowship I would not have been able to fund my summer internship with 
Ayuda, Inc. and I am very appreciative of the support EJA gave me this summer.  

Sincerely,

Nelly Montenegro

University of Illinois College of Law
Anticipated Graduation Date: May 2011






